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Dear Minister, 

Enhancing civil society participation in the democratic process  

Congratulations upon your appointment as Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Sport 

and Civil Society. We are writing to you, as organisations for whom campaigning is fundamental 

to achieving our mission, to express our concerns regarding the Transparency of Lobbying, Non-

Party Campaigning and Trade Union Administration Act 2014, also known as the Lobbying Act, 

and its impact on the ability of civil society to participate in the democratic process.  

 

Civil society is a vital part of a healthy democracy. It has a long and proud tradition of 

campaigning in the UK, and has been the driving force behind many of our great social reforms, 

from the abolition of slavery to the extension of the franchise to women. In more recent times, 

charities and non-partisan campaign groups have worked with parliamentarians from across 

the political spectrum to achieve equal marriage and tackle modern slavery.  

 

While we recognise that regulation is necessary to ensure that no one individual or organisation 

can exert undue influence at an election, the Lobbying Act has had a disproportionate impact 

on civil society campaigning. We are concerned that it caused many organisations not to 

engage in the run up to the recent general election, and resulted in some important voices 

being lost from public debate. 

 

Charities and non-partisan campaign groups have spent significant time attempting to 

understand the legislation and how to comply. However, many of the rules are vague and 

confusing, especially for smaller organisations. While some organisations have sought legal 

advice to help them interpret the legislation, this can be expensive and is simply not an option 

for many. The rules on joint campaigning are also a concern for smaller charities, and have 

made organisations more hesitant to collaborate. 

Ms Tracey Crouch MP  

Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Sport and Civil 

Society 

Department of Digital, Culture, Media and Sport 

100 Parliament Street 

London 

SW1A 2BQ 
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A Government-commissioned review of the Part II of the Lobbying Act, conducted by the 

Conservative peer, Lord Hodgson of Astley Abbotts, found that it fails to get the balance right 

and proposed several changes to the legislation. The House of Lords Select Committee on 

Charities described his recommendations as “eminently sensible” and called on the 
Government to implement them “in full”.  
 

We are writing to you as the Minister responsible for civil society, to ask you to work with your 

colleagues in the Cabinet Office to ensure sufficient parliamentary time is devoted to allow 

revisions to be made, which would protect and enhance the ability of civil society to engage in 

the democratic process.  

 

The Lobbying Act is a confusing and burdensome piece of legislation that weakens our 

democracy, rather than strengthens it. We look forward to working with you in your new role 

to ensure that much-needed changes are made to this law.  

 

Yours sincerely, 

 

 

 

Tamsyn Barton 

Chief Executive Officer 

Bond 

 

 

Amy Cameron 

Director of Operations 

10:10 

David Babbs 

Executive Director 

38 Degrees 

Vicky Browning 

CEO 

ACEVO 

 

Girish Menon 

Chief Executive 

ActionAid UK 

Sir Tony Hawkhead 

Chief Executive 

Action for Children 

Chris Roles 

Managing Director 

Age International 

 

Caroline Abrahams 

Charity Director 

Age UK 

Kate Allen 

Director 

Amnesty International UK 

Lynne Regent 

CEO 

Anaphylaxis Campaign 

 

Thomas Hughes 

Executive Director 

ARTICLE 19 

Jon Spiers 

CEO 

Autistica 

Rita Chadha 

Chair 

Barking and Dagenham CVS 
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Jo Hobbs 

CEO 

British Youth Council 

Kirsty Smith 

Chief Executive 

CBM UK 

Kate Belinis 

CEO 

CDA Herts 

 

Caron Bradshaw 

Chief Executive 

Charity Finance Group 

Sir John Low CBE 

Chief Executive 

Charities Aid Foundation 

Adeela Warley 

CEO 

CharityComms 

 

Alison Garnham 

Chief Executive 

Child Poverty Action Group 

Kathy Evans 

Chief Executive 

Children England 

Louise King 

Director 

Childrens’ Rights Alliance  
for England 

 

Sarah Maguire 

Managing Director 

Choice Support 

Christine Allen 

Director of Policy and Public 

Affairs 

Christian Aid 

 

Sophie Livingstone 

Chief Executive 

City Year UK 

Kate Lee 

Chief Executive 

CLIC Sargent 

Anne Fox 

CEO 

Clinks 

Emma Slawinski 

Director of Campaigns 

Compassion in World 

Farming 

 

Dr Mike Heyworth MBE 

Director 

Council for British  

Archaeology 

Toni Soni 

Chief Executive 

Coventry Refugee and  

Migrant Centre 

Nick Posford 

CEO 

Crohns in Childhood  

Research Association 

 

Elizabeth Bates 

Chief Executive 

Deafblind UK 

Jerome Phelps 

Director 

Detention Action 

Steve Scown 

Chief Executive 

Dimensions 

 

Peter Gorbing 

CEO 

Dogs for Good 

Sarah Green 

Co-Director 

End Violence Against  

Women Coalition 

 

Ali Harris 

CEO 

Equality and Diversity Forum 

Jackie Longworth 

Chair 

Fair Play South West 

Julian Rosser 

National Coordinator 

Fair Trade Wales 

Craig Bennett 

Chief Executive 

Friends of the Earth 
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Zoe Matthews 

Co-Director 

Friends, Families and  

Travellers 

 

Julie Bentley 

Chief Executive 

Girlguiding 

Shaun Spiers 

Executive Director 

Green Alliance 

John Sauven 

Executive Director 

Greenpeace UK 

Ian Cumming MBE 

Director of Fundraising 

and Communication 

Guideposts 

 

Aleema Shivji 

CEO 

Handicap International 

 

Clare Periton 

CEO 

Helen and Douglas House 

Tracey Bleakley 

CEO 

Hospice UK 

Cat Jones 

Head of Partnership 

Hub Cymru Africa 

 

Andrew Copson 

CEO 

Humanists UK 

Ruth Gorman 

Chief Executive Officer 

Imagine Act and Succeed 

Philip Mansbridge 

UK Regional Director 

International Fund for  

Animal Welfare 

 

Imran Madden 

Director 

Islamic Relief UK 

Saira Grant 

Chief Executive 

Joint Council for the  

Welfare of Immigrants 

 

Neil Heslop 

CEO 

Leonard Cheshire Disability 

Paul Roberts OBE 

Chief Executive Officer 

LGBT Consortium  

Paul Streets OBE 

Chief Executive 

Lloyds Bank Foundation for 

England & Wales 

 

Steve Hawkins 

CEO 

Local Solutions 

Lisa Redding 

CEO 

London Voluntary Service 

Council 

 

Mike Wild 

Chief Executive 

Macc 

Nazek Ramadan 

Executive Director 

Migrant Voice 

John Hoskinson OBE 

CEO 

Milestones Trust 

Sally Light 

Chief Executive 

Motor Neurone Disease 

Association 

 

Deborah Gold 

Chief Executive 

National AIDS Trust 

Mark Lever 

Chief Executive 

National Autistic Society 

 

 

Jenny Saunders 

CEO 

National Energy Action 

Jane Ide 

Chief Executive 

NAVCA 
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Sir Stuart Etherington 

Chief Executive 

NCVO 

Sally Young 

Chief Executive 

Newcastle Council for  

Voluntary Service 

 

Kat Sladden 

UK Director 

ONE 

Jackie Rosenberg 

Chief Executive 

One Westminster 

 

Piotr Rejek 

CEO 

Outlook Care 

Christopher Bennett 

CEO 

Perthyn 

Sally Daghlian OBE 

Chief Executive 

Praxis Community Projects 

 

Michelle Wildman 

Acting Chief Executive 

PTA UK 

Paul Parker 

Recording Clark 

Quakers in Britain 

Stacey Adams 

Chief Executive 

Raleigh International 

 

Ross Diamond 

Chief Executive Officer 

Redbridge CVS 

Stephen Hale OBE 

Chief Executive 

Refugee Action 

Maurice Wren 

Chief Executive 

Refugee Council 

 

Janine Tregelles 

Chief Executive 

Royal Mencap Society 

Mike Clarke 

Chief Executive 

RSPB 

Kirsty McNeill 

Executive Director of Policy, 

Advocacy and Campaigns 

Save the Children 

 

Jane Salmonson 

Chief Executive 

Scotland’s International 
Development Alliance 

Belinda Black 

CEO 

Sheffcare 

Mandy Johnson 

Chief Executive 

Small Charities Coalition 

Peter Holbrook CBE 

Chief Executive 

Social Enterprise UK 

Dr Emma Wilcox FCMI 

Chief Executive Officer 

Society for the Environment 

Jo Ash CBE 

Chief Executive 

Southampton Voluntary  

Service 

 

Mike Podmore 

Director 

STOPAIDS 

Selina Moyo 

Chair 

Sub Saharan Africa 

Advisory Panel 

 

Rachel Griffin 

CEO 

Suzy Lamplugh Trust 

Nigel Harris 

CEO 

Tearfund 

Ian Green 

Chief Executive 

Terrence Higgins Trust 
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Nicolas Hatton 

Founding Co-Chair 

The 3 Million 

Larry Hollando 

Group Chief Executive 

The Avalon Group 

Dalton Leong 

Chief Executive 

 The Children’s Trust 

 

Dr Wanda Wyporska 

CEO 

The Equality Trust 

Louisa Cox 

Director of Programmes,  

Policy and Partnerships 

The Fairtrade Foundation 

 

Kevin Williams 

Chief Executive 

The Fostering Network 

Dr Edie Friedman 

Executive Director 

The Jewish Council for  

Racial Equality 

 

Susan Daniels OBE 

Chief Executive 

The National Deaf  

Children’s Society 

Sarah Vibert 

Chief Executive 

Neurological Alliance 

Ruth West 

Secretary 

The Real Farming Trust 

Beccy Speight 

CEO 

The Woodland Trust 

Jess McQuail 

CEO 

Think Global 

 

Jo Clare 

CEO 

Three Cs Support 

 

Philippa Carrick 

CEO 

Tibet Relief Fund 

Barbara Gelb OBE 

Chief Executive 

Together for Short Lives 

Leila Zadeh 

Executive Director 

UK Lesbian & Gay  

Immigration Group 

 

Tim Cooper 

Chief Executive 

United Response 

Alexandra Runswick 

Director 

Unlock Democracy 

Paul Allen 

Chief Executive 

Vibrance 

 

Jonathon Senker 

Chief Executive 

Voiceability 

Richard Jackson 

Chief Officer 

Voluntary Action Leeds 

Jane Hartley 

Chief Executive 

Voluntary Organisations’ 
Network North East 

 

Tony Jewell 

Chair 

Wales for Africa Health  

Links Network 

Peter Davies 

Chair 

Wales Council for  

Voluntary Action 

 

Tim Wainwright 

Chief Executive 

WaterAid UK 

Martin Pollard 

Chief Executive 

Welsh Centre for  

International Affairs 

 

Caroline Haworth 

Chief Executive Officer 

Womankind Worldwide 

Katie Ghose 

Chief Executive 

Women’s Aid 

Jon Rosser 

Chief Executive 

World Child Cancer 

Tanya Steele 

Chief Executive 

WWF-UK 
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